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analysis is consistent with the actions 
of reasonable private investors in the 
country in question. 

(iii) Significance of prior subsidies. In 
determining whether a firm was 
equityworthy, the Secretary will ig-
nore current and prior subsidies re-
ceived by the firm. 

(5) Benefit where firm is equityworthy. 
If the Secretary determines that the 
firm or project was equityworthy (see 
paragraph (a)(4) of this section), the 
Secretary will examine the terms and 
the nature of the equity purchased to 
determine whether the investment was 
otherwise inconsistent with the usual 
investment practice of private inves-
tors. If the Secretary determines that 
the investment was inconsistent with 
usual private investment practice, the 
Secretary will determine the amount 
of the benefit conferred on a case-by- 
case basis. 

(6) Benefit where firm is 
unequityworthy. If the Secretary deter-
mines that the firm or project was 
unequityworthy (see paragraph (a)(4) of 
this section), a benefit to the firm ex-
ists in the amount of the equity infu-
sion. 

(7) Allegations. The Secretary will not 
investigate an equity infusion in a firm 
absent a specific allegation by the peti-
tioner which is supported by informa-
tion establishing a reasonable basis to 
believe or suspect that the firm re-
ceived an equity infusion that provides 
a countervailable benefit within the 
meaning of paragraph (a)(1) of this sec-
tion. 

(b) Time of receipt of benefit. In the 
case of a government-provided equity 
infusion, the Secretary normally will 
consider the benefit to have been re-
ceived on the date on which the firm 
received the equity infusion. 

(c) Allocation of benefit to a particular 
time period. The benefit conferred by an 
equity infusion shall be allocated over 
the same time period as a non-recur-
ring subsidy. See § 351.524(d). 

§ 351.508 Debt forgiveness. 
(a) Benefit. In the case of an assump-

tion or forgiveness of a firm’s debt ob-
ligation, a benefit exists equal to the 
amount of the principal and/or interest 
(including accrued, unpaid interest) 
that the government has assumed or 

forgiven. In situations where the entity 
assuming or forgiving the debt receives 
shares in a firm in return for elimi-
nating or reducing the firm’s debt obli-
gation, the Secretary will determine 
the existence of a benefit under § 351.507 
(equity infusions). 

(b) Time of receipt of benefit. In the 
case of a debt or interest assumption or 
forgiveness, the Secretary normally 
will consider the benefit as having been 
received as of the date on which the 
debt or interest was assumed or for-
given. 

(c) Allocation of benefit to a particular 
time period—(1) In general. The Sec-
retary will treat the benefit deter-
mined under paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion as a non-recurring subsidy, and 
will allocate the benefit to a particular 
year in accordance with § 351.524(d). 

(2) Exception. Where an interest as-
sumption is tied to a particular loan 
and where a firm can reasonably expect 
to receive the interest assumption at 
the time it applies for the loan, the 
Secretary will normally treat the in-
terest assumption as a reduced-interest 
loan and allocate the benefit to a par-
ticular year in accordance with 
§ 351.505(c) (loans). 

§ 351.509 Direct taxes. 

(a) Benefit—(1) Exemption or remission 
of taxes. In the case of a program that 
provides for a full or partial exemption 
or remission of a direct tax (e.g., an in-
come tax), or a reduction in the base 
used to calculate a direct tax, a benefit 
exists to the extent that the tax paid 
by a firm as a result of the program is 
less than the tax the firm would have 
paid in the absence of the program. 

(2) Deferral of taxes. In the case of a 
program that provides for a deferral of 
direct taxes, a benefit exists to the ex-
tent that appropriate interest charges 
are not collected. Normally, a deferral 
of direct taxes will be treated as a gov-
ernment-provided loan in the amount 
of the tax deferred, according to the 
methodology described in § 351.505. The 
Secretary will use a short-term inter-
est rate as the benchmark for tax de-
ferrals of one year or less. The Sec-
retary will use a long-term interest 
rate as the benchmark for tax deferrals 
of more than one year. 
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(b) Time of receipt of benefit—(1) Ex-
emption or remission of taxes. In the case 
of a full or partial exemption or remis-
sion of a direct tax, the Secretary nor-
mally will consider the benefit as hav-
ing been received on the date on which 
the recipient firm would otherwise 
have had to pay the taxes associated 
with the exemption or remission. Nor-
mally, this date will be the date on 
which the firm filed its tax return. 

(2) Deferral of taxes. In the case of a 
tax deferral of one year or less, the 
Secretary normally will consider the 
benefit as having been received on the 
date on which the deferred tax becomes 
due. In the case of a multi-year defer-
ral, the Secretary normally will con-
sider the benefit as having been re-
ceived on the anniversary date(s) of the 
deferral. 

(c) Allocation of benefit to a particular 
time period. The Secretary normally 
will allocate (expense) the benefit of a 
full or partial exemption, remission, or 
deferral of a direct tax to the year in 
which the benefit is considered to have 
been received under paragraph (b) of 
this section. 

§ 351.510 Indirect taxes and import 
charges (other than export pro-
grams). 

(a) Benefit—(1) Exemption or remission 
of taxes. In the case of a program, other 
than an export program, that provides 
for the full or partial exemption or re-
mission of an indirect tax or an import 
charge, a benefit exists to the extent 
that the taxes or import charges paid 
by a firm as a result of the program are 
less than the taxes the firm would have 
paid in the absence of the program. 

(2) Deferral of taxes. In the case of a 
program, other than an export pro-
gram, that provides for a deferral of in-
direct taxes or import charges, a ben-
efit exists to the extent that appro-
priate interest charges are not col-
lected. Normally, a deferral of indirect 
taxes or import charges will be treated 
as a government-provided loan in the 
amount of the taxes deferred, accord-
ing to the methodology described in 
§ 351.505. The Secretary will use a 
short-term interest rate as the bench-
mark for tax deferrals of one year or 
less. The Secretary will use a long- 

term interest rate as the benchmark 
for tax deferrals of more than one year. 

(b) Time of receipt of benefit—(1) Ex-
emption or remission of taxes. In the case 
of a full or partial exemption or remis-
sion of an indirect tax or import 
charge, the Secretary normally will 
consider the benefit as having been re-
ceived at the time the recipient firm 
otherwise would be required to pay the 
indirect tax or import charge. 

(2) Deferral of taxes. In the case of the 
deferral of an indirect tax or import 
charge of one year or less, the Sec-
retary normally will consider the ben-
efit as having been received on the date 
on which the deferred tax becomes due. 
In the case of a multi-year deferral, the 
Secretary normally will consider the 
benefit as having been received on the 
anniversary date(s) of the deferral. 

(c) Allocation of benefit to a particular 
time period. The Secretary normally 
will allocate (expense) the benefit of a 
full or partial exemption, remission, or 
deferral described in paragraph (a) of 
this section to the year in which the 
benefit is considered to have been re-
ceived under paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion. 

§ 351.511 Provision of goods or serv-
ices. 

(a) Benefit—(1) In general. In the case 
where goods or services are provided, a 
benefit exists to the extent that such 
goods or services are provided for less 
than adequate remuneration. See sec-
tion 771(5)(E)(iv) of the Act. 

(2) ‘‘Adequate Remuneration’’ defined— 
(i) In general. The Secretary will nor-
mally seek to measure the adequacy of 
remuneration by comparing the gov-
ernment price to a market-determined 
price for the good or service resulting 
from actual transactions in the coun-
try in question. Such a price could in-
clude prices stemming from actual 
transactions between private parties, 
actual imports, or, in certain cir-
cumstances, actual sales from competi-
tively run government auctions. In 
choosing such transactions or sales, 
the Secretary will consider product 
similarity; quantities sold, imported, 
or auctioned; and other factors affect-
ing comparability. 

(ii) Actual market-determined price un-
available. If there is no useable market- 
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